SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7th OCTOBER 2015 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr O Davison-Oakley,         Cllr J Holder, Cllr A Anderson, Cllr C Hughes and Cllr T Norton.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mr I Hawes, Mr P King, Mrs J King and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION: Mr & Mrs King came to discuss their planning application for land at 118 Chalfont Road, now to be called Little Orchard, to develop the site of the derelict stables into a single storey new house.  All of the reports and completed surveys can be viewed on the Chiltern District Council planning portal.
Complaints were made about the recent number of signs that had appeared advertising a new Estate Agents in the village.  The Estate Agent will be asked if they can remove the sign that has been vandalised, opposite their office on Chalfont Road together with their sign at the bottom of Bayne Hill, which was obscuring the 30 mph sign. (Action – Clerk)
A resident raised concern about the amount of rubbish near their property in Hearnes Meadow.  The resident was asked to report the issue to Paradigm.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr J Richardson.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Scourfield and were duly signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· A resident raised concerns about the school children who whilst waiting for the school bus are blocking the vision splay for traffic exiting Hearnes Meadow.  The school transport department at Bucks. County Council have been contacted and are looking into the issue.  
· Vehicles are also parking on the pavement at this junction to go and look at vehicles at the garage thereby adding to this problem for residents in Hearnes Meadow.  The matter has been discussed with the garage staff, who have taken the concerns on board.
· Two applications have now been received by Chiltern District Council (CDC) for the holly clearance in Green Wood and for a tree for possible pollarding following concerns raised by a resident in Seer Mead.  After CDC has made their decision all parties will be advised of the outcome.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· A company was contacted about CCTV for Green Meadow but unfortunately it will be too expensive to link it to the school system as it would have to be cabled under the road. 
· The defibrillator outside Jubilee Hall is now fully working and registered with the NHS.  
· Applications for grants for Green Meadow are ongoing.  (Action - Cllr Thomas)
· The planter that was on the white gate which had been vandalised earlier in the year will be reinstated by Seer Green Gardeners.  

· An overhanging hedge on Chalfont Road will be cut back by the residents in October to improve the vision splay on the highway.  

· Several streetlights could not be checked due to overgrown foliage.  The landowners will be contacted.  (Action – Clerk)
· A meeting is being arranged with the Chiltern Woodland Burial site.  They will be asked if they can help with removing litter from Potkiln Lane.  (Action – Clerk)
· No Parking signs are being made for the narrow area near the Scout Hut in Park Place as recent inconsiderate parking had prevented an ambulance accessing the site.  
· The Jubilee Trail leaflet is being redesigned and will be printed shortly.  (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· Seer Green United asked if a defibrillator could be installed at the Recreation Ground and offered some financial support.  Other local groups have offered financial support and we are awaiting confirmation of the total amount they can each offer.  (Action – Clerk)
· A letter of support was sent to a Pharmacist to support his application to open a pharmacy in Seer Green.
· Following complaints about the loud music at the Jolly Cricketers the landlords have confirmed that they are happy to reduce the volume and invited a Councillor to come and agree the sound level.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· The repair to the Jolly Gerald see-saw will be made in November.  A quotation for some of the equipment to be painted was approved and the work will be carried out when the weather permits.

· The shelf in Jubilee Hall storeroom was agreed. (Action - Cllr Oakley-Davison)
· The padlock on the gate by the cemetery shed is being replaced as it is not working properly.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  
· It was agreed that the Parish Council meeting date should remain on Wednesday.  
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:  The September inspection had been returned and reviewed.  The following Councillors committed to undertake the following inspections:- Cllr Scourfield in October, Cllr Hughes in November and Cllr Anderson in December.  A rota will be formulated for 2016.  (Action – Clerk)
3. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  Cllr Thomas declared an interest in the Highclere Stables planning application.
4. Correspondence:
· Perkin Elmer employees have carried out two Corporate Social Responsibility days at the Recreation Ground.  They did excellent work clearing a large area and a letter of thanks was sent.
· Chiltern District Council has informed the Council that due to changes in the Localism Act 2011 all Councillors who own land in the parish now need to seek a dispensation from the Clerk to discuss and vote on the setting of the precept. Seven Councillors applied and were granted a dispensation. One further dispensation needs to be agreed.  (Action – Cllr Richardson, Clerk)
· Complaints have been received from the Seer Green United about the amount of dog faeces left on the Recreation Ground.  New posters will be made to make people aware of their responsibilities when exercising their dog/dogs on the recreation ground to clear up any fouling and dispose of in the bin provided.  (Action – Clerk)
5.
Finance  
Payments (from main account) amounting to          £4,272.35
Income 




         £28,754.29

Closing balance of all accounts.

         £74,767.59
The half year accounts and draft budget for 2016/17 will be prepared for the next meeting.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield). 
6. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  A discussion was held on CH/2015/1630/FA, Highclere Field Stables, Newbarn Lane, for the erection of rural workers dwelling.  CDC will be asked to ensure that the traffic intensity is reviewed for this application.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)  Also planning application CH/2015/1765/FA - Land Adjacent To Little Orchard, Chalfont Road, for the construction of single storey dwelling with detached therapy annexe on land adjacent to Little Orchard was discussed. A proposed response will be prepared for agreement.  There was no objection to the application.  It will also be expressed to CDC that this does not compromise the parish council's view that there should not be building development on Green Belt land. (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)
Permitted

CH/2015/1465/FA
Kempwood House, Manor Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2QX
Replacement outbuildings with part single/part two storey south west side extension incorporating integral garage, first floor north east side extension, new roof dormer to front to facilitate habitable accommodation in roof space, part single/part two storey rear extension, single storey front extension, fenestration alterations.

CH/2015/1401/FA
Land to the NW of Chalfont Road Opposite Manor Road, Chalfont Road.
Creation of vehicular access and erection of entrance gates

CH/2015/0794/FA 
Description of development amended - Glenelg, 18 Howard Crescent, HP9 2XP
Alterations to the eastern flank wall, roof alterations, relocation of flue, insertion of rear dormer window, insertion of front bay window and alterations to fenestration.

CH/2015/1053/VRC
Former Site of Greenoaks, Bottom Lane, Seer Green

Minor Material Amendment - Variation of Conditions 2 and 15 of planning permission CH/2012/1940/FA so as to allow the submission of revised drawings.
Refused
CH/2015/1456/FA
5 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XT

Part two storey/part first floor side extension, single storey front extension.
CH/2015/1236/FA
Land Adjacent To Idlewood, Manor Road, Seer Green

Detached part two storey/part single storey dwelling with access parking and amenity space.
CH/2015/1238/FA
23 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL

Part two storey/part single storey front extension, first floor rear extension, fenestration alterations.
7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. neighbourhood plan: Following the Parish Council’s application for a designation of a Neighbourhood Area a formal consultation has now begun and the information can be found on the three notice boards in the village and also on both CDC’s and the Parish Council’s website. A public meeting will be held to present the plan process to local organisations and groups. An invitation will be created to be delivered inside the next newsletter.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  A Neighbourhood Plan group will then be formed by 8-10 local residents including two parish councillors. (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Norton)
ii. NEWSLETTER: A draft of the next Newsletter was reviewed.  An alternative printing quotation has been obtained which is significantly cheaper.  The draft Newsletter will be reviewed with comments to be returned to the Clerk.  (Action – All Cllrs, Clerk)
iii. VILLAGE IMPROVEMENT SUGGESTIONS: The following four improvement suggestions were agreed:- A new village sign, the reduction of the 300ft hedge outside Green Meadow to match the lowest point just above the integral wire fence, signs for the white gates saying “The Cherry Pie Village” and planting of mature, established cherry trees.  A quotation to reduce the hedge height was approved.  The majority of Councillors voted to have a shield sign created for the white entrance gates and a local sign maker will be asked for a design and price.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  A tree company that specialise in mature trees will be asked for their advice on the best position for these to be planted.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Thomas)
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The half year figures had been presented at a recent Jubilee Hall Committee meeting.  A small surplus had been made.  Quotations were being requested for a new front door.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, LAND AND SERVICES:  Following the recent clearance work on the Recreation Ground some concrete and wire debris had been uncovered and many tree stumps now need removing.  A local contractor will be asked to quote for the work.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Large amounts of ivy need to be removed from behind the Pavilion.  (Action – Clerk)  It was agreed to purchase a shed for the adult football team to store their equipment.  The cricket team have agreed to give a contribution as their equipment is using up the room in the existing two large sheds.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)
9.
Any Other Business:  It was agreed to purchase a projector so that planning applications and photographs can be viewed at meetings.  (Action – Cllr Norton)  The Chairman will attend the next Chalfonts LAF meeting and raise the issue that the road markings have still not been repainted.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  The Chairman will light a candle at the Remembrance Sunday service in the Jubilee Hall prior to the laying of a wreath at the War Memorial.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  Two councillors volunteered to marshal the road closure for the service.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Forsaith)  The Scouts are putting a Christmas tree on the green outside the shops and wanted to know if they could use electricity from the streetlight. As this could affect the maintenance agreement the Council could not agree to this request.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)  Several dangerous highways issues have arisen in Bottom Lane.  They will be reported to Transport for Bucks.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  It was felt that the Newsletter should be organised and edited by a Councillor. (Action – Cllr Thomas)  The cemetery shed needed to be cleared out as it is full old equipment and materials and is now difficult to use.  A contractor will be asked to quote to clear out and reorganise the building.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Wednesday 4th November 2015, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk.
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